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FERA disagrees that there is any current need for a
revision of the 2001 Directive on Copyright in the
Information Society.

FERA finds the language of the Green Paper divisive and
dismissive of the original intention of Copyright law, that is,
to protect and foster creativity.

In particular, the Green Paper proposes to make some of
the exceptions to copyright law compulsory and/or add a
new exception to an already comprehensive list.

It is important that authors have strong UE legislation in
place to support them in the increasingly difficult task of
exercising their rights.
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What is FERA?

FERA is the Federation of European Film Directors. It gathers 36 film and TV directors’
organisations in 27 European countries. FERA’s mission is to enhance the recognition of the
cultural significance of audiovisual works and to defend their integrity as well as the economic and
creative authors’ rights of directors. FERA’s activities are primarily focused on fostering
exchanges and common actions within its active network of associations of directors, relaying to
the European institutions the concerns, expectations and recommendations of directors and, on a
wider scale, those of creators in the field of cinema and culture in general, in order to promote a
European environment that fosters creativity and the circulation of European works.

1. FERA disagrees with the Green Paper’s approach

The role of authors’ rights in the knowledge economy is central and fundamental as a catalyst for
creativity, culture, education and social development, whereas the Green paper’s approach
emphasizes the opposite, i.e. the role of exceptions to authors’ rights, which are a statutory
authorisation to use protected works without authorisation of the authors, as if exceptions were
the main way to promote knowledge and innovation.

This approach is a complete change of paradigm for the European Commission. The Green
Paper talks about “knowledge products”, “material” without mentioning the artistic, creative and
cultural dimension of the copyright protection, not even moral rights. With this kind of approach,
FERA could have expected that creative works like films would not have been covered by the
Green Paper, but it is expressly stated that ‘the Green paper is not limited to scientific and
educational material. Material not falling within these parameters but which has value in
enhancing knowledge is also within the scope of this Green Paper”1, which potentially extends the
scope of the Green paper to all protected works.

The Green Paper claims “to address all issues in a balanced manner taking into account the
perspective of publishers, libraries, educational establishments, museums, archives, researchers,
people with a disability and the public at large”, without mentioning the authors. Not taking into
account the authors’ perspective in a discussion about authors’ rights cannot be seen as a
balanced approach. FERA regrets very much that the European Commission seems to have lost
sight of the authors.

2. It is too early to take stock of the 2001 Copyright Directive

FERA is surprised that with this Green Paper, the EC opens a debate on a possible revision of
the 2001 Copyright directive and in particular on the exceptions to authors’ rights and
neighbouring rights, whereas the directive has just been recently implemented in some Member
States. Spain and France adopted their respective law in July and August 2006 and some of the
provisions of those laws have not entered into force yet. For example, the French exception for
teaching and research purposes will only apply from 1st of January 2009. So, we consider that it is
really too early to decide if the directive has produced all its effects and to propose a possible
revision.

1 P.3 and 4.
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Furthermore, the Commission has not produced any in-depth analysis of the application of the
directive. The Commission’s working document of 30th November 2007 on the application of the
directive is totally insufficient in this respect and the Green Paper does not even mention it.

3. The scope of the exclusive rights

The Green Paper seems to regret that the 2001 directive defined the scope of exclusive rights
very broadly2. It appears to be the reason why the Green Paper proposes to discuss the reduction
of the scope of those rights through the enlargement of the scope of exceptions. Again, FERA
disagrees with this interpretation of the directive and does not feel that the scope of the rights has
been defined too broadly, especially when it is followed by a list of 21 exceptions. Rights and
exceptions can’t be looked at separately. They have to be considered globally in order to achieve
an appropriate balance.

In addition, the Green Paper mentions that “authors (such as composers, film directors and
journalists) and, in particular, performers argue that they have not earned any significant revenue
from the exercise of the new making available right in relation to the online exploitation of their
works”. Indeed, FERA highlighted in its contribution to the Creative Content Online consultation in
February 2008 that because of the transfer of rights to the producer and the practice of buy-out
payments, film directors were usually left with no additional remuneration for their online rights.

This is the reason why FERA advocated in its contribution for a guaranteed right to remuneration
when online rights are transferred. Even if online delivery services of protected works do not yet
generate significant revenue for anybody, it would establish fair rules for the future. The rationale
in support of FERA’s claim is not linked to the way the directive has drafted the online rights, but
to the contractual arrangements which in many countries deprive film directors of the exercise
and the revenues of their online rights.

4. General issues on exceptions

FERA does not feel that there is a need for guidelines for contractual arrangements between
rights holders and users for the implementation of copyright exceptions or any other aspects. This
need may exist for certain exceptions or certain aspects in certain countries and nothing prevents
rights holders and users to agree on contractual arrangement in this case. There is no need for a
European intervention in this respect.

The Green Paper questions the 2001 directive approach based on a list of non-mandatory
exceptions in the light of evolving Internet technologies and the prevalent economic and social
expectations. It seems to FERA that the 2001 directive was precisely designed to take into
account new technologies and to be future proof in that respect. Recital 5 of the 2001 directive
exactly addresses this issue: “Technological development has multiplied and diversified the
vectors for creation, production and exploitation. While no new concepts for the protection of
intellectual property are needed, the current law on copyright and related rights should be
adapted and supplemented to respond adequately to economic realities such as new forms of
exploitation”. This was the objective of the 2001 directive and what it accomplished.

2 P. 4.
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The exhaustive list of non-mandatory exceptions is respecting the traditions of Member States
while at the same time harmonising the framework in which they operate. This is the maximum of
harmonisation that can be achieved on a European level in this domain.

The Green Paper questions the need for certain exceptions to be made mandatory “to ensure
more legal certainty and better protection of beneficiaries of exceptions”. FERA is opposed to any
mandatory exception and, more generally, to any revision of the 2001 directive regarding
exceptions. Indeed, the directive has given a great visibility to the possible exceptions to authors’
rights, which have been then implemented at national level, taking into account the three steps
test to strike the right balance in each Member State. Legal certainty and better protection should
be the primary objectives for rights, not exceptions. The European Commission should bear in
mind that beneficiaries of exceptions do not have rights in respect to the exceptions. Article 5.5 of
the 2001 directive (the three steps test) is very clear in that respect: “Exceptions and limitations
shall only be applied in certain special cases which do not conflict with a normal exploitation of
the work or other subject matter and do not unreasonably prejudice the legitimate interest of the
right holder”.

Even for exceptions existing in almost every country, like the private copying exception, we can
see that a complete harmonisation would be very difficult. Some countries like the UK remain
reluctant to certain conditions of the exception (the remuneration of rights holders) and prefer not
to introduce it and then to forbid private copying, whereas it is common practice, especially in the
light of evolving Internet technologies.

So, the existing exhaustive list of optional exceptions seems to be the best compromise possible
at the European Union level.

FERA will now comment on two particular sections of the Green Paper regarding the exceptions
for libraries and archives and user-generated content, but will leave aside the two other sections
related to the exception for the benefit of people with a disability and the exception for the
purpose of illustration for teaching and scientific research, which primary concerns the publishing
sector.

5. Exceptions for libraries and archives

Article 5.2 c) of the 2001 directive provides that Member States may provide for exceptions or
limitations to the reproduction right in respect of specific acts of reproduction made by publicly
accessible libraries, educational establishments or museums, or by archives, which are not for
direct or indirect economic or commercial advantage. Article 5.3 n) allows also Member States to
provide for exceptions or limitations to the reproduction right and to the communication to the
public right for uses for the purpose of research or private study, to individual members of the
public by dedicated terminals on the premises of establishments referred to in paragraph 2 c) of
works and other subject-matter not subject to purchase or licensing terms which are contained in
their collections.

FERA does not consider that the scope of exception 5.2 c) should be clarified with respect to
format shifting, the number of copies that can be made under the exception or the scanning of
entire collections. This is not an appropriate intervention for the European level. It would enter into
too much detail for a European regulation and should therefore be left to the national level. In
addition, it is clear for FERA that the scanning of works held in libraries for the purpose of making
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their content searchable on the Internet goes beyond the scope of the current exceptions.
Exceptions shall be interpreted restrictively, so there is no room for such an interpretation.
Accordingly, there is not need to clarify the directive in that respect.

It is very important that the Commission does not hinder the development of commercial based
Internet services of content delivery by giving a comparative advantage to libraries, educational
establishments, museums and archives with broad exceptions to authors’ rights when rights
holders try to develop business models for the online delivery of protected content in full respect
of copyright. In this context, the exception of article 5.2 c) is clearly meant to cover preservation
purposes, which is the fundamental mission of those establishments and article 5.3 n) limits
access to the collections to the premises of the establishments and do not cover electronic
delivery of works to end users at a distance. According to FERA, the scope of these exceptions is
rightfully confined. All activities beyond that scope would need licensing schemes, like for other
Internet delivery content services, as it would go beyond the general interest missions of those
establishments.

The Green Paper asks for examples of successful licensing schemes for online access to library
collections. In the field of film heritage, the Commission staff working document of August 2008
on the implementation of the 2005 Commission Recommendation on film heritage highlights
some Commission initiatives to promote European film heritage, especially pilot projects like
MIDAS3 or VOD projects like the Treasures from European archives4, both supported by the
MEDIA programme, with the aim of giving access to the collections of European film archives.

Regarding orphan works, FERA is proud to have participated to the European Digital Libraries
initiative which drafted sector specific guidelines on due diligence criteria for orphan works. The
memorandum of Understanding signed on the 4th of June 2008 by representatives of libraries,
archives, audiovisual archives and right holders in the presence of Commissioner Reding is a
successful example of a collaborative approach between all interested parties. We agreed that
the due diligence guidelines should be observed when searching for rightholders and that a work
can only be considered orphan if the relevant crtieria, including the documentation of the process,
have been followed without finding the rightholders. The MoU also encourages and supports the
further development of tools to identify and mechanisms to facilitate the lawful use of orphan
works, and advocates for measures suitable to prevent future orphan works.

In this context, FERA does not feel the need for a further Community statutory instrument to deal
with the problem of orphan works which would go beyond the 2006 Commission
Recommendation on digitisation and online accessibility of cultural material and digital
preservation. In its paragraph 6 a), this document recommends that the Member States improve
conditions for digitisation of, and online accessibility to, cultural material by creating mechanisms
to facilitate the use of orphan works, following consultation of interested parties.

As an example, following the recommendation, the French Minister of Culture asked the French
High Council of Intellectual Property (Conseil supérieur de la Propriété littéraire et artistique) to
work on this issue. On the 10th of April 2008, The High Council issued its recommendation which
proposes the introduction of a definition of orphan works in French law but which, for the
mechanisms designed to facilitate the use of orphan works, distinguish between sectors: it
proposes mandatory collective management for written documents and fixed images, whereas for

3 www.filmarchives-online.eu
4 www.europafilmtreasures.eu
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the music, cinema and audiovisual sectors, it only proposes the express integration of orphan
works in the scope of applicable procedures providing for an intervention by a judge to allow the
use of works whose rightholders are unkown or unlocated.

This example shows that solutions might be different from one sector to another and also from
one country to another, depending on already existing procedures. It also shows that it is far too
early to tackle this issue at the European level as all member States have not yet implemented
the 2006 Recommendation in this respect.

Setting up European databases of orphan works should also be encouraged in order to highlight
the real dimension of cross-border aspects, before adressing it one way or another.

6. User-generated content

The Green Paper seems to regret that the 2001 directive does not contain an exception which
would allow the use of existing copyright protected content for creating new or derivative works. It
considers that it can be perceived as a barrier to innovation. It only admits that before any
exception to transformative work could be introduced, one would need to carefully determine the
conditions under which a transformative use would be allowed, “so as not to conflict with the
economic interests of the rights holders of the original work”.

Such an assertion is very worrying in a document drafted by the unit of the European Commission
which is deemed to be the most competent unit in Copyright law. Indeed, it totally forgets (on
purpose?) that such a new exception would primary affect moral rights and would not respect the
three step test. It would also violate the international obligations of the European Community,
especially the Berne convention which, inter alia, provides that “authors of literary or artistic works
shall enjoy the exclusive right of authorizing adaptations, arrangements and other alterations of
their works” (article 12).

The 2001 directive already stated in recital 5 that “no new concepts for the protection of
intellectual property were needed”. It also recalled in recital 19 that “the moral rights of right
holders should be exercised according to the legislation of the Member States and international
conventions. Such moral rights remain outside the scope of 2001 Directive”.

Existing exceptions already provide for the necessary conditions to foster user-generated content.
Article 5.3 k) of the 2001 directive exempts uses “for the purposes of caricature, parody and
pastiche. Furthermore, there is no need for such an exception as Europe has witnessed the
growth of some of the most successful user-generated content websites in the world.

Finally, FERA considers that EU Copyright law is sufficiently harmonised and Community efforts
should rather focus on proper implementation of existing legislation, fostering creativity and the
development of viable Internet business models, and the fight against piracy. While the digital
environment offers exciting opportunities, it also allows for massive illegal activities at the click of
the mouse and does not generate significant revenue for protected works nor investment for
future works. More action is needed concerning these important matters in order to ensure the
continuity of creation, dissemination of and access to European quality content. Only then shall
the goal set out in the Lisbon Strategy for Europe to be the most competitive Knowledge-based
Economy in the world stand a chance to be achieved by 2010.


